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Minutes

Wednesday, May 22, 2013
2:00 p.m.
Dukes County Administration Building
9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

County Advisory Board (CAB): Arthur Smadback (Edgartown - 35.96%), Skipper Manter (West Tisbury – 14.20%), Walter Vail (Oak Bluffs – 14.87%), Jeff Kristal (Tisbury – 14.86%), Bill Rossi (Chilmark -15.83%)

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  Thomas Hallahan – Chair, Leon Brathwaite, Melinda Loberg, Christine Todd

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton - County Manager, Noreen  Mavro Flanders -County Treasurer, Sarah Kuh - Director Vineyard Health Care Access, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to County Manager, Mike Joyce – Personnel Board, Jim Klingensmith – Associate Commissioner of Elder Affairs, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Management Director

Others: Shirley Dwing –Center for Living (MVC4L), Karen Achille – MVC4L , Leslie Clapp – MVC4L, Eileen Murphy – MVC4L, Ivy Ash - Vineyard Gazette, Joyce Bouker – Up Island COA

MEETING WAS CALLED TO ORDER AT 2:03 p.m.


1. FY2013 Budget Transfers (see attached):
· Martina reviewed the transfers presented. The requests included moving funds to cover 2/3rds of an old insurance bill for the Sheriff ($4,335.00). 

Jeff/Skipper made a motion to accept the transfer as presented. So voted. 
Edgartown – yes, Tisbury – yes, Chilmark – yes, West Tisbury – yes, Oak Bluffs – yes

· Ping4 Alert Systems:
Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Manager gave a presentation on Ping4 and the benefits. It is an App for smartphones that notifies people of emergency situations via cell phones. The island has approx. 453K visitors each year and this application will enable the Towns and County to send warning messages regarding such things as weather and missing children. It would also identify evacuation routes and emergency shelters. Code Red will still be in effect. Code Red is a program for the people who live here and this program would be more for the tourists. The first year’s contract will be $2,500.00 and $1,500.00 for advertising. A discussion followed. The question was asked if the County could track the number of people using the service. Chuck said he would find out but believes it is possible. 

        Skipper/Jeff made a motion to move $4,000.00 to the Economic Development line from  
       Surplus to cover the cost for the first year. So voted. All in favor. Edgartown – yes, 
        Tisbury – yes, Chilmark – yes, West Tisbury – yes, Oak Bluffs – yes

· Treasurer’s office Update:
Noreen requested to use the $12,000.00 originally budgeted for a new server for the Treasurer’s office to cover the contract with the Cloud (an offsite server and backup) and to replace three computers in the Treasurer’s office. By using this service, we could access the data remotely. They will also back up and save all of our data. 

Jeff/Skipper made a motion to allow the use of $12K as presented. So voted. 
Edgartown – yes, Tisbury – yes, Chilmark – yes, West Tisbury – yes, Oak Bluffs – yes

2. Center for Living:
Martina said all the towns received the presentation for the Center for Living at the All Island’s Selectmen’s meeting to help them find a permanent building. It was agreed that Edgartown, Oak Bluffs, Chilmark and Tisbury all support these efforts (Aquinnah’s representative did not attend the meeting). 
Martina asked if the CAB will support helping the County construct the building and can we use any of the excess monies in the general fund we have accumulated. The CAB agreed that the County could use some of the $150K to do a feasibility study. Martina said in the FY14 budget there are some funds available ($30K) for a lease. In the initial review of cost, the project will run about $700K. The Center for Living may have enough money to purchase equipment, but nothing else. It was explained that the Center for Living does not operate under the 50/50 formula. It is based on the number of the population of people over the age of 60 in each town and Edgartown would be against using the 50/50 formula. The Center for Living should come up with a plan and then meet with each Town’s FinCom to ask for funding. Martina suggested that the County submit the warrants to the Towns for funding and do the construction of the building instead of the Towns giving money to a non-profit organization. A discussion was held about how to do the financing and whether there are any grants that could be used. Leslie Clapp said they have explored other places such as Council on Aging, where the buildings are too old, and the YMCA and hospital are not interested. Skipper wanted to know if the building had to be owned by the County. The summary of the resolution is that the County has the support of the Towns to move forward and develop a building plan with the airport that they will have ready by Sept. or Oct. of 2014 to bring to the Towns with the Center for Living’s help and work with the FinCom Committees support. Noreen said if the County is going to own and finance the building we will need legislation to be allowed to bond. Skipper and Jeff suggested increasing the budget to allow for some of the projected expenses such as an architect for the Center for Living. 

3. FY14 Proposed Budget:
Martina reviewed the changes on the proposed budgets. Dianne wanted it known that the revenue increases for the Registry are not her numbers. There was a discussion about the $20K designated for a professional grant writer which would be seed money to start a grant program. Martina said that the money could benefit the whole island not just the County. The CAB feels that the County should identify the need and then ask for the monies to fund writing a specific grant, like for the Center for Living. Tom said it would be a contractual position. Art said he is not in favor of a $20K increase for a grant writer Edgartown writes their own grants and would have no need of the County to write grants for them. Jeff suggested doing a Request for Quote (RFQ). There were some questions as to why we are below budget on several items like courthouse rent. Noreen explained that we receive the rent from the State and they don’t always get their payments here by year end. She also said she will meet with any of the CAB members to review the numbers if they want to. Skipper noted a concern on the amount of money we are spending on the maintenance of the Courthouse and the possibility of building a new structure to house the Registry of Deeds, offloading the Courthouse and freeing up some money for the Center for Living project. It was noted that something like that may have unforeseen consequences. Martina said she has reflected in the budget that West Tisbury has not appropriated any money for the Integrated Pest Management Project (IPM) and has considered decreasing the hours of operation for the program. Each town was asked to advise on how they would like to proceed with the program. Edgartown made the article broad enough that if the County does not provide the service, they will be able to use that money and go and get a Request for Proposal (RFP) on their own. Tisbury wants for the County to go out for an RFP and they will discuss what they want the RFP to look like as far as services provided and would like the services broken out as to Municipal, Residential and Commercial. If the County chooses not to do an RFP, Tisbury is hoping to do one with another town such as Oak Bluffs. Chilmark expects the same level of service they have been receiving. Oak Bluffs has the money in the budget but have not decided, if they have to sign a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to receive the services from the County, that’s probably not going to happen. They are more interested in controlling their own destiny in this regard and maybe joining with one or two of other towns, but they are unsure of the services they will get for the money. Oak Bluffs recommends the County do the RFP and tell them what services they can get and what to expect. Walter does not believe this has to be a County service.  Skipper believes the budget should be adjusted to reflect that no monies will be available from Oak Bluffs and Tisbury for the IPM program. The revenue we have is only from Edgartown, Aquinnah and Chilmark. TJ said that he is on target to meet his projected revenues for the year. He broke out the projected revenues from each town noting the Edgartown has projected revenue of over $17K. It was agreed that the program is in a state of flux. Martina said that she would talk to TJ about reducing hours for the program as the first option. The second option is that the County does an RFP and breaks down the service as Tisbury requested. From the Municipalities we would need a list of the buildings that would be serviced and what the discounted rate for residents should be. If Tisbury and Oak Bluffs do an RFP themselves they can see what is available. Noreen asked about the mosquito testing. Jeff said those monies were appropriated by the Boards of Health and are separate from the IPM program.  Tisbury is not in favor of telling someone they have to meet the County’s prices of $35.00 and $55.00 per visit. The Town of Tisbury does not believe they should be subsiding commercial properties. It was decided that this part of the budget is not ready to be voted on. A joint meeting will be scheduled for June 18th at 4:00PM at the Oak Bluffs Library to finalize the FY14 budget.
 
Jeff/Skipper made a motion to adjourn. So voted. All in favor. 

Adjournment (4:00p.m.)

Respectfully Submitted by:



							
JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO, JR., Clerk of Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· FY2013 Transfer Sheet
· FY2014 Budget Summary 
· MOU’s with VHCAP and IPM  
· Agenda
· Income Statement for IPM
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